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TOGETHER WE’RE BETTER!

“Treat a child as though he already is the person he's capable of becoming.”                                                                                                                     Haim Ginott

Dear Parents,
Welcome to the Oxnard College Child Development Center!  We look forward to working closely with you on behalf of your child.  Our goal is to implement a program that, together with your efforts at home, enhances your child’s overall development.

In the following pages, you will find information that will be important in helping your family become familiar with the workings of this school for young children.  Please ask the Center Director or the Child Development Associate in your child’s classroom any questions you may have.  Our Office Assistant is also available to answer any questions that you might have regarding contracts and tuition.
Communication is vital to our partnership.  We may be available to talk to you daily at drop-off and pick-up times. The Associates are also available, by appointment, for parent conferences.  In addition, we will be sending home notes and newsletters.  Signs, posters and pictures will greet you at the center.  Please take a few minutes to read them. They often contain important information about the day to day workings of our program. We also maintain an “open door policy” and invite you to visit and to participate in classroom activities as often as you can.

In addition to providing you with information about our program and your child’s experiences here, we need to be aware of your expectations for your child.  Completing the initial enrollment paperwork and meeting with teaching staff as your child enters the program will help all of us to get acquainted more quickly.

During your time here, please be sure to let us know of any special events or changes, big or small at home.  That will help us to provide understanding and support during your child’s school day.

Sincerely,

The Child Development Center Staff

LICENSING AND REGULATION

The Oxnard College Child Development Center is licensed by the State of California Department of Social Services, and administered under Title 22 regulations. These are available on request for parents to read.  Child Development Associates have advanced degrees and California State Department of Education Child Development Permits.

Oxnard College Child Development Center Mission Statement

The Child Development Center staff provides both quality care and early childhood education to make a difference in the lives of children and support parents in their role as their child’s primary teacher.
PHILOSOPHY

We believe that parents and staff are partners and share the responsibility of providing safe, nurturing and developmentally appropriate environments for children. We encourage each child to engage in active learning through organized play, loving interaction, and joyful exploration. Developmental activities, appropriate to the children’s ages and stages, are planned and presented by professional staff trained in state of the art principles of child development, early education and quality group care. The Child Development Center is committed to providing quality care and age appropriate early childhood education.  

OBJECTIVES OF THE CHILD DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM

The fundamental goal of the children’s’ program is to provide an environment in which each child can grow to his or her fullest potential.  The program provides a quality model for students training to become early childhood educators as well students from other disciplines who wish to observe normal growth and development of young children.  Each classroom offers a curriculum that reflects the needs of the growing child and dedicated to successful social, emotional, physical and intellectual development.
The objectives of the Child Development Center program are::
· To foster and protect each child’s physical health and promote emotional stability;

· To encourage the development of  a positive self-identity;

· To provide social experiences which will stimulate a sense of personal responsibility and an awareness of the rights of others;

· To promote each child’s creative potential;
· To encourage the development of language and conceptual skills;

· To help each child develop habits which lead to effective learning;

· To stimulate each child’s curiosity about the world around them;

· To increase parents understanding of children and support their parental role.
· To provide a quality lab school experience for Oxnard College Child Development students
PARENT ORIENTATION

Prior to enrollment into the program, parents must attend an orientation meeting (in accordance with state licensing regulations). This is an opportunity for you to have questions answered about your child’s daily program and to meet the other parents.  Any parent not attending a scheduled orientation meeting must meet with the child’s teacher for a required pre-enrollment interview.  
THE SCHOOL YEAR CALENDAR
Holiday Schedule 2012 – 2013
 We will be closed on the following dates:

Labor Day




September 3, Monday


Veteran’s Day




November 12, Monday

Thanksgiving Holidays


November 22 & 23, Thursday & Friday


Winter Break




December 18 - January 11

Martin Luther King, Jr. Birthday

January 21, Monday

Abraham Lincoln’s Birthday


February 12, Tuesday

George Washington’s Birthday

February 18, Monday


Spring Break




March 11-15, Monday-Friday
DEPOSIT

A deposit of $50 is due at the time of registration.  This fee, for application printing and processing, is non-refundable.  This fee is charged each semester. The balance of the first month’s tuition is due by the first day of your child attendance.

GETTING STARTED…
TRUST
The Center staff maintains an emotionally warm and physically safe environment so that your child can develop the basic trust necessary to acquire independence.  Please tell your child when you are leaving each day and who will be picking them up.
SEPARATING 
Transitions are challenging for both children and adults.  We want to help your family feel comfortable and secure. Over time, love, reassurance and familiarity, foster feelings of safety that will enable your child to trust us. We are here to help you and your child manage these transitions. Children’s reactions to separation from home to school are typical. Please discuss this with your child’s CD Associate if this happens. Remember that family events like illness or a new baby are things that may restart separation anxiety.  It’s very helpful for the Associates to be aware of such events. 
If you have other children with you at drop off or pick up times please remember to keep them close to you and hold their hands. This will insure safety for the child and maintain integrity of the classroom setting.
We encourage parents to plan 5 to 10 minutes to help your child adjust upon arrival, if needed.  You may want to work on a puzzle or read a story.  At pick-up time, plan some time to reunite.  Your child may want to show you some of the day’s activities or just enjoy a little playtime, knowing you are there.  Involve your child in the process of gathering personal belongings.  The more your child sees you in the environment, the more secure s/he will feel. Parent’s classroom time must occur during their child’s contracted hours. If the child comes earlier than their daily scheduled time or stays late there will be a late fee charged. 
We maintain a policy of non-violent discipline. We accept the responsibility of disciplining your child on the Center grounds.  If your child is not being cooperative when you arrive or depart, (such as throwing a temper tantrum or running away), feel free to ask a staff member for assistance. We believe that your child is our responsibility from the time they are signed in until they are signed out at the end of the day. 

GUIDANCE POLICY

The staff at the Oxnard College Child Development Center facilitates the development of self-control and self-discipline by encouraging children to verbalize their feelings and by modeling acceptable ways to cope with anger and frustration.  Teachers create a developmentally appropriate classroom environment, based on their knowledge of child development and their understanding of children’s individuality and uniqueness. The indoor and outdoor environments are designed to meet the children’s needs for safety and security, developing competency, and make friends.  

The staff work to foster autonomy, respect for others, and self-esteem in children. Teachers set clear limits, explain them to children, and implement them on a consistent basis.  These limits take into consideration children’s developmental stages, their individual needs, as well as their family values.  We abstain from using physical or emotionally harmful techniques. We do not punish, humiliate, or shame children.  Instead, we help them to develop inner controls and to assume responsibility for their actions.  Our guidance techniques include redirection, logical and natural consequences, and active problem solving. We believe that all children have the right to be accepted for who they are and to develop a positive sense of self-worth.  

We work on a one-to-one basis with children who have difficulty controlling their actions and provide them with the extra time and assistance they need.  However, when a child repeatedly interferes with the rights of others or endangers their safety, he/she needs immediate attention.  You will be informed of such behavior by the Child Development Associate and in incident reports. We will then schedule a conference with you, to discuss the situation and decide on a plan of action to be implemented by both the teachers and the parents or other primary caregivers.  Additional meetings will follow to evaluate the outcome of the plan. If a child is out of control and has harmed another child or adult we will call you to come pick them up. If the child’s behavior is not improving, he/she may need a different environment or additional services.  We will make recommendations and referrals based on the needs of each child.   

TOILET LEARNING . . . PHILOSOPHY, POLICY AND PRACTICE
We believe that learning to control elimination and to use the toilet is a natural process that begins very early with adults’ attitudes towards the body and to bodily functions.  Facial expressions, feelings, words and processes in diaper changing affect the child’s forming sense of self.  Consistent routines and schedules help babies to develop a regular pattern of bodily functions that are very helpful in the toilet learning process.

We practice respectful and responsive care giving. Staff observe and monitor children’s overall development and follow their lead in the pace of this learning. Young children show readiness for beginning to use the toilet when they:

· Have the physical ability to retain and release body fluids

· Show awareness of body functions

· Communicate this awareness by words or by signs

· Show interest in bathroom activities

· Begin to manage their own clothing

· Demonstrate a developing sense of autonomy.
Please speak with your child’s CD Associate when you feel that your child is ready to begin the toilet learning process. We will work together with you to ensure the overall success of this process. We believe that “accidents” are a part of this learning process and should be treated with the same positive attitude and encouraging language that is used to promote healthy growth and good feelings. Parents and caregivers plan and work together for success in the toilet learning process. Caregivers are respectful of family practices and adopt or adapt them as much as possible within the group.  
Sanitation procedures are posted at each diaper changing station and must be strictly adhered to by anyone changing diapers in order to minimize contamination and the spread of disease.  Sanitation practices, including careful hand washing, are especially important here. If a child using underwear has a bowel movement, staff is prohibited by the procedures of blood borne pathogen training from cleaning the underwear.  We will double-bag and label the underwear to be returned to you.  Sending your child in clothing that is easy to put on and take off will foster independence and success in toilet training, (No belts or overalls, for example).
COMMUNICATION IS ESSENTIAL
We’ll communicate with you through….

· Flyers about upcoming events are posted on doors, windows, and bulletin boards.  
· Notes are regularly placed in your child/s cubby to be picked up when you pick up your child.  Please look at the front wipe off board for meeting reminders.
· Bulletin Boards: Will give you a variety of topical information (e.g. the story we read or the song we sang today, lesson plans, menus and upcoming events).  You will see children’s work displayed all around you.

· Regular articles: Articles on various child development and parenting issues will be made available to you. Check your child’s cubby regularly.

· Orientation: Each semester the Center will offer an initial orientation session. Information about the program will be offered by the Director and the CD Associates in each classroom.

· Pre Enrollment Interview: Upon enrollment you will be asked to meet with the Director to discuss the goals you have for your child.  At this time we will also give you basic classroom information to help you get started. Additionally you will receive a copy of the Parent Handbook and the Director will review important policies and procedures.
· Newsletters: Watch your child’s cubby for a monthly program newsletter. 
· Parent – Teacher Conferences:  Parents may schedule a conference with their child’s teacher at any time during the semester.  Scheduled appointments are necessary to insure that necessary staff-child ratios are maintained.

INCLUSION OF CHILDREN WITH SPECIAL NEEDS
All children are welcomed into our program.  Children who have individual needs not likely to be met by the regular program will be provided with special services to the extent that the program can make reasonable accommodation.  If all attempts to provide appropriate services fail to meet the child’s needs, a more suitable placement may be recommended.  The Child Development Center reserves the right to give up to one month’s notice of termination of service to your family if CDC staff determines that the child care arrangement is not in the best interest of your child and/or the other children.

WORKING WITH CONTINUING BEHAVIOR PROBLEMS
It is our intention to work closely with every family and attempt to meet the needs of each child.  However, we also recognize that our program may not be the best match for every child or parent.  When a child shows a pattern of behavior which presents a significant problem to the other children or staff, we will ask for the family’s cooperation in changing the behavior.  A plan will be developed in conjunction with the parents that may include:

· Suggested methods for dealing with the difficult behavior at home and in school.

· Sending the child home when behavior in the classroom is unmanageable.

· Consultation with other agencies if appropriate.

· Communication between the staff and the child’s or family’s therapist.

· A timeline for implementation of this plan.

· Follow-up meetings that fit in with the planned timeline to assess progress.

Parents will be expected to cooperate in the development and implementation of the plan.  However, if the intervention strategies are not effective in creating a safe environment for other children and program staff, and the child continues to be a disruptive force within the center, program services may be terminated.

IT’S THE LAW . . .  .

CHILD ABUSE
Parents often worry that caregivers may treat children in out-of-home care, especially those too young to talk, inappropriately.  The facts show that fewer than 2% of reported cases of child abuse take place in childcare centers.  Children in high-quality, well-supervised childcare settings are shown to be among those at lowest risk for physical or sexual abuse or for accidents resulting in personal injury. Your child’s health and welfare is of utmost importance to us.

REPORTING OF SUSPECTED CHILD ABUSE
Caregivers in the state of California are “mandated reporters” of suspected child abuse.  As with all teachers, all staff are required to report suspected cases of physical or sexual child abuse to the State Department of Social Services for investigation.  This is not a choice or a matter of judgment.  The penalties for non-compliance are severe. Please tell us about any bruises that may be apparent on your child. (E.g. any accidents or injuries that have occurred at home.)We will have you complete a form to document this.
CHILD PASSENGER SAFETY - Motor Vehicle Code Section 27315
A driver may not transport a child in a motor vehicle without properly securing the child in a rear seat in a child passenger restraint system meeting applicable federal motor vehicle safety standards, unless the child is: (A) Six years of age or older, (B) Sixty pounds or more. A child under the age of six years who weighs less than 60 pounds may ride in the front seat of a motor vehicle, if properly secured in a child passenger restraint system that meets applicable federal motor vehicle safety standards, under any of the following circumstances: (A) There is no rear seat, (B) The rear seats are side-facing jump seats, (C) The rear seats are rear-facing seats, (D) The child passenger restraint system cannot be installed properly in the rear seat, (E) All rear seats are already occupied by children under the age of 12 years, (F) Medical reasons necessitate that the child not ride in the rear seat. A child may not ride in the front seat of a motor vehicle with an active passenger airbag if the child is one of the following: (A) Under one year of age, (B) Less than 20 pounds, or (C) Riding in a rear-facing child passenger restraint system. NEVER LEAVE A CHILD ALONE IN A CAR.
SIGN IN AND SIGN OUT
Signing your child in and out each day with your full name is required by law.  We must know which children are present, at what time they leave, and with whom. Attendance sheets must be signed with the full signature of a parent or delegated person over 18 years of age on each entry and each departure from the Center. Signing in is giving us the responsibility for your child.  Make sure that the CD Associate knows your child is present. Please remember it is unacceptable to write your initials only when signing in and out. 
REUNITING
Parents may delegate other adults to pick up their child. However the names of these assigned adults must be filled in on the Identification and Emergency Information Form included in your initial enrollment packet. Be sure you notify us of any change in your phone number or address or the people listed on your Emergency Information form. Staff will refuse to release a child to any person; including relatives other than custodial parents, if they are not listed on this sheet.  To release a child to someone other than a custodial parent or guardian photo identification will be required for your child’s protection.  For security reasons delegation of pick-up by telephone cannot be accepted. Adults accompanying a parent at drop off or pick-up times are asked to wait in the lobby. Additionally, when entering the classroom, please respect the learning environment.
LATE PICK-UP POLICY
Late pick-up is very difficult for children. If you realize that you will be unavoidably late and can call us, we can reassure your child that you are on your way. There will be charge of $5 for a late pick up of 0-5 minutes, $10 for anytime between 5-10 minutes and $15 for anytime between 10 and 15 minutes.  Parents will be required to sign a late fee form that indicates the specific amount due. 

If the late fee is not paid by the following morning (prior to your son or daughter coming to school) your child will not be allowed to stay.  An intractable lateness problem will result in termination of service.

PARENT CONDUCT
The childcare center is intended to be a physically and emotionally safe environment.  All people – children, staff and parents – can expect to be treated with respect and consideration.  Adults are expected to model appropriate, verbal, problem solving.  Any adult exhibiting inappropriately loud, angry, or abusive behavior with children, staff or parents will be asked to stop immediately. Such actions may result in disenrollment.  
Please do not interfere with a teacher who is disciplining your child.  If you disagree with the method that someone is using, it is important that you discuss this with the child’s teacher immediately.  
CELL PHONES
The Center is a “No Cell Phone Zone”.   We ask that you please respect the Center as a learning environment and restrict your calls to outside the building.
WHAT TO WEAR?
-Comfortable clothing that is easy for a child to manage. (Overalls and tight pants are difficult)
-Sneakers or closed toed shoes -Sturdy shoes with rubber soles provide the best support for children’s developing motor skills. Party shoes, “jellies,” “thongs,” open- toed sandals and boots with heels are hazardous. Please think about young learners balancing, jumping, climbing, running, and pedaling– and choose their footwear accordingly. We recommend sneakers.

WHAT TO BRING?
-Two sets of extra changes of clothes in a zip-lock bag
-Extra underwear or diapers
Please provide extra clothes so that we can change outfits as needed to keep children comfortable and dry during the day’s activities and when weather patterns vary unexpectedly. Two zip-lock bags of extra clothing: (underpants, socks, shirt and pants), are needed in case of accidents of various types of sensory play that the child may participate in. Please label each piece of clothing and the bag with your child’s name.  A permanent black marker works best.   Children often need more than one set of extra underwear. Please remember to bring adequate diapers for your child with their names on each diaper. Please note: Children’s clothing and personal items will be donated if not collected by parents by the end of the school semester.
PERSONAL POSSESIONS
Some children find comfort in a “security” or transitional object.  Please talk with your child’s Child Development Associate about a suitable transitional object which should be safe and something that the child can manage (not so small it constantly gets lost, not so big it interferes with his or her activity, not so hard it would hurt someone if it were thrown).  Jewelry, small objects, toys and money should be left at home. Please refrain from bringing in a backpack for your child. Because of their size they take up the space needed for jackets and other items. Our cubbies are shared, so space for personal items is limited.

DISASTER PREPAREDNESS

FIRST AID AND CPR TRAINING
Safety of the children is a primary concern.  Regulations require that at least one staff person with first aid and cardio-pulmonary resuscitation training is on site at all times.  We require that all career staff complete this training and keep their certification up to date by attending annual First Aid and CPR classes.  Additional in-service training in health and safety issues is provided on a continuing basis.

We begin as early as possible to teach children to drop and cover on command, turn away from windows and follow teacher’s instructions in emergency situations.

DISASTER PLAN
In the event of a natural disaster or other emergency each class will walk to the designated evacuation area where the class list will be checked to make sure that every child signed in is accounted for.  On leaving the building, one teacher will put on the class backpack that contains basic emergency, first aid and comfort supplies.  Staff members are assigned such duties as taking the sign-in sheet, search and rescue, first aid and group management. 

The attendance sign-in sheet is critical in this accounting so please be sure that you have signed your child in and out each day. 

Children and staff remain at the designated area until it is verified that the Center can be occupied again safely, or until children are picked up.  On pick up, children will be released only to parents or people listed on the child’s identification and emergency information sheet and will have to be signed out in an orderly way for everyone’s safety and protection.  It is extremely important for you to complete identification and emergency information sheet for your child and to keep this information current. 

SAFETY DRILLS
Once a month the group practices fire and earthquake evacuation drills.  If an emergency drill is in progress when you arrive to drop off or pick up a child, the drill must take precedence over all other activity, and you will be expected to participate.

EARTHQUAKE SUPPLIES
Each child must bring an earthquake kit upon entry to the Center. Periodically, you will be asked to update the supplies to make sure your emergency phone numbers are current.  In the even of a fire, earthquake or other emergency, our first priority will be to assure the children’s safety and comfort. Staff is required to remain with the children until they are all picked up or until the Director specifically releases staff.  In the event of an emergency, it will be especially critical that children be picked up and signed out only be a previously designated adult.

HEALTH POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

PREVENTATIVE MEASURES
All children entering the classroom should be directed to wash their hands before they begin to play.

TB TESTS/SCREENINGS
All children must have a yearly TB screening. Staff must be tested every two years.  

MEDICAL EXAMS
All children are required to have an annual health screening and up-to-date immunization record on file at the children’s center.  Staff is required to have regular medical exams and a dated acknowledgment that a health screening has been completed must be on file in the office.

ILLNESS
Children entering childcare are sure to experience an increase in mild illnesses.  The frequency and severity of these illnesses will vary from child to child.  Parents can expect a child to have six to twelve colds per year.  Good sanitary practices are important in controlling illness but, because many viral infections are airborne, even the most careful hand washing will not always prevent germs from spreading.

We follow recommended health and hygiene practices to prevent the spread of illness from one child to another, through and to caregivers.  Universal precautions are used when working with children. (E.G. Frequent hand washing, use of rubber gloves, and bleach/water disinfecting solution.)
We ask that you not bring sick children to school.  The Child Development Center is not equipped to take care of ill children.  Children who have fevers, coughs, runny noses, thick discolored mucus, open lesions, uncontrollable nose bleeds, rashes, diarrhea, bloody stools, stomach aches, head lice, scabies, chicken pox or any other sign of illness can be contagious to other children.  They must be kept away from school so they can get well and so that disease will not spread to other children.

The Center will call the parent to pick up any child that is determined to be ill or is not participating in the regular activities during the day.  The parent or designated person must pick up the child as soon as possible.  This is for the ill child’s protection as well as other children and the teachers at the Center.

You will be asked to provide a note from your doctor stating that your child is no longer contagious after serious or prolonged illness.

We can give children medication if needed.  Medication must be in the original container and be stored in the Director’s office.  Parents must fill out an authorization form with specific instructions before medication can be administered to the child.

NOTIFICATION OF KNOWN ILLNESS
If a child is known to have a communicable illness such as chicken pox or a condition such as head lice, all parents will be notified immediately.  Notification is usually in the form of a posted notice and a flyer placed in your folder.

STAY-AT-HOME SYMPTOMS
We would like to draw your attention to conditions under which children are to be kept at home or under which parents may be called to take children home from the center.

In addition, the staff will evaluate the behavior of the child.  If your child is very lethargic or very irritable, she or he may need special attention either at the center or at home.  There are times when staff is able to meet the needs of the mildly ill child.  There are other times when we cannot provide adequate care to the rest of the group at the same time as giving enough special care to the child who is ill.  In that case you will be asked to care for your child at home, regardless of whether any or all of the criteria are met. Symptoms that require exclusion of a child are:

· A fever of 101 degrees Fahrenheit (39 degrees Centigrade) or higher.  The child should stay home at least 24 hours after the fever returns to normal to allow the child’s immune system to strengthen its resistance to infection.

· Uncontrolled coughing or wheezing, Difficulty in breathing.  Return when breathing returns to normal.

· Diarrhea (loose, bad-smelling stools, very liquid, more that three stools a day).  Return when normal function returns.

· Vomiting.  Return when child can retain a light meal, not less than 24 hours after onset.  

· Eye infection (discharge from the eyes).  Return 24 hours after treatment with an antibiotic has begun, or with physician’s note stating child is safe to return.

· Persistent hacking or congested cough with sore (very red or blistered) throat.  Return with doctor’s written permission.

· Nasal discharge, in combination with any of the above symptoms, if it is unusual for that particular child.  Return when symptoms have cleared.

· Unidentified skin rash.  Return with doctor’s written permission.

· Sore throat with fever.  Return 24 hours after fever is normal or with doctor’s written permission.

· Head Lice.  Return after treatment and removal of all nits.  Staff will check for nits.

*Children with open lesions, mouth sores, conjunctivitis, strep throat, or impetigo, unexplainable rashes, persistent abdominal pain, diarrhea, bloody stools and head lice, chicken pox, mumps, measles, rubella, tuberculosis or any other disease that can spread to others must be kept home until they meet exclusion criteria.

The Director must make the final decision on whether the child should be in attendance or not.

AIDS/HIV INFECTION
Research has shown that the AIDS/HIV virus is not easily transmitted in the kinds of contact that normally take place between people in a childcare setting.  Even biting has not been clearly connected with transmission of the virus.  The law does not require parents of AIDS/HIV-infected children to disclose their condition to child care providers.

HEALTH CENTER CONSULTATION
When necessary, the staff will refer questions of medical or health policies to the college’s designated medical consultants.
PRESCRIPTION MEDICATION
Children requiring prescription medication may be administered by the director or assigned designee with a signed and dated note from a doctor.  The note must indicate that the child is well enough to participate in the program, and should take the medication, specified by name, prescribed dosage and discontinuation date. Parents must fill out a required Medication Form.  All medicines must be left with staff in their original containers with the prescription label intact (doctor’s name, child’s name, date, dosage, and medicine description and expiration date).  Staff cannot administer medicine that has expired.  We discourage dispensing medications at the Center.
OVER-THE-COUNTER MEDICATIONS
No over-the-counter medications, including Tylenol and cough syrups, may only be administered in accordance with a doctor’s prescription.  Topical medications, such as diaper rash cream, require an annual doctor’s prescription.  This policy has been adopted on the specific advice of the American Academy of Pediatrics and is intended to protect your child.

ABSENCE POLICIES
In the event that a child is ill or otherwise unable to attend, the parent is requested to call the center. When absence is due to skin rash, contagious skin/eye infections, or exceeds five days, a signed note from the child’s health care provider will be required.

TUITION AND OVERTIME CHARGES
Tuition due dates are scheduled to provide a more convenient payment plan.  There are NO refunds for Holidays, individual days when the college is closed, or individual days when a child is absent.  No tuition is charged for the Thanksgiving Holidays and Spring Break.  All hours must be pre-scheduled and contracts signed.  Payments are made at the Student Business Office. 

CONTRACTS
All children attending the Child Development Center must be contracted for regular hours of attendance.  Each child must attend a minimum of 2 days a week and three hours each day.  The Center opens at 7:45am and closes at 4:45pm, Monday thru Friday.  Due to licensing requirements and fire regulations there cannot be trading of days or use of time not contracted.

WITHDRAWAL FROM THE CENTER
A notice of intent to withdraw must be communicated to the Director two weeks prior to the last day of attendance.

FEE ADJUSTMENTS FOR PROLONGED ABSENCES
· No adjustments will be made for 2 weeks of absences or any parts thereof.

· The Director must be notified by phone at the onset of illness.

· Absences will continue to be billed at the regular monthly rate and no credit will be given if the Director is not notified of the extended absence in advance (or as it occurs for illness).

DISENROLLMENT POLICY
We reserve the right to disenroll your child at any time.  The following are some, but not all, grounds for dismissal from school:  

· Non-payment, 

· Failure to provide school with required paperwork 

· Failure to keep child’s immunizations current 
· Behavior disruptive effective to the operation of the classroom environment.  
Disenrollment will occur anytime we are unable to adequately provide for a child’s needs, or in the event that providing for that child’s needs prevents us from providing the required care for other children.  The Center cannot fundamentally alter the nature of its program to meet the needs of all children.  Children who are consistently hurtful towards themselves or others are subject to disenrollment.
NAME TAGS
At the time you sign in, please pin on your child’s nametag.  When you leave, take off the nametag and hang it on the hook in your child’s cubby.  We are a laboratory school for the Child Development Department.  College students do their student teaching at the Center and the students need to be aware of the first names of all children attending.

ACCIDENT POLICY
We will notify you of any injuries that your child acquires at our Center that are drawn to the attention of a staff member.  An accident form will be filled out and a second copy in the child’s file.  Parent signature is required. Please notify us of any accidents or injuries that occur at home.
NUTRITIONAL POLICY

The Child Development Center maintains a good nutrition, “no-sugar” policy. We do this to honor early childhood as one of the most important and critical periods of overall development. One of the most important things that can be done to support a preschooler’s overall growth is to give them a diet that includes a variety of nutritious foods including fruits, vegetables, dairy, whole grains, meat and beans. They need nutrients like protein, calcium and iron for optimal development. At school your child will be offered a nutritious mid- morning and mid-afternoon snack which include water or milk, crackers, cheese, fresh fruit, vegetables, whole grain cereal, and a variety of other nutritional foods.. We ask that you send your child in with a nutritious lunch if they will be in attendance after 12 noon. We remind parents that just as important as providing a healthy lunch is to avoid giving your child too much “junk” food. If children fill up on candy, cookies, chips, donuts and other nutritionally empty foods, they may be less likely to be hungry for the foods that can help them develop properly. We recommend that you consider limiting your child’s intake of sugary, salty snacks and those with a lot of preservatives to make sure they consume enough of the right kind of foods.
LUNCHES
Lunch boxes and the food containers and utensils you enclose must be clearly marked with your child’s name so there are no mix ups.  A sandwich, (half is usually enough), and fresh fruit, soup and crackers, a burrito, or a serving cooked food or salad, are some good lunch options.  You can also send in leftovers from the family’s dinner the night before. We ask that you only send in milk or water for your child to drink at lunch. Juice or other sweet drinks will be sent back for use at home and we will offer water to substitute. Be sure that food chunks are cut into bite size and ready to eat. Even grapes and hot dogs must be cut up into small pieces as they can be a choking hazard
PLEASE DO NOT send sweets or chips to school. (No jelly. pudding, jello, juice, fruit roll-ups, cake, fruit yogurt (has high fructose corn syrup) or “gogurt”.)  These foods will be returned to you.  Please let us know if your child has any food allergies.  Fast food lunches and fruit cups are not acceptable. Please send foods that need to be served warm in a thermos. We will not be using microwaves. 
Here are some healthy lunch ideas:

Small chunks of fruit, cheese, and/or meat


Leftovers from a dinner meal
Fresh fruit, not fruit cups (high fructose corn syrup)

Simple sandwich (ham and cheese)
Cucumber/zucchini rings with cottage cheese dip

Cottage cheese or yogurt

Crackers with cheese





Egg or tuna salad

Bean and cheese burritos, cheese quesadillas


Please no fruit yogurt, or “Gogurt”
Fruit muffin






English muffin pizza
Tuna salad on crackers or on pita bread


Warm soup in a thermos

Pasta and sauce





Raw or cooked vegetables

PARENT EDUCATION/INVOLVEMENT

PARENT PARTICIPATION – Each family utilizing the Child Development Center is required to contribute five (5) hours of parent participation each semester. Participation may include such activities as:  offering assistance in the classroom (this must be prearranged with the Child Development Associate), purchasing needed supplies or toys (as listed in your child’s classroom wish list), and/or volunteering to assist on a weekend Parent Work Day.  Each hour of your participation will be recorded in your child’s classroom. 

 If you are not able to put in hours, you have the option of purchasing a gift card in lieu of time.  Each hour is calculated to be worth $10.00. All gift cards will be used to purchase items for the children or the classroom program. We ask that parent hours are be completed by the end November for fall semester and the end of April for the spring semester. Your child’s continuing enrollment is contingent on completion of the required hours. If you have two children enrolled you may split the hours (2.5 hours for each class.)

PARENT EDUCATION - is an important part of the overall Child Development Center program. Our newsletter will offer child development information and we will send other child development and parenting information home with your child, (check your child’s cubby.) We will also be offering 1 hour “Roundtable Discussions”. Attendance at these events will not only prove to be valuable to you as a parent but may also be applied towards your parent participation requirement.
PARENT ADVISORY COMMITTEE – The Parent Committee plans fundraisers for the Center.  We regularly purchase supplies and equipment for our children with funds raised, so all participation in these activities is sincerely appreciated.  If you would be interested in helping in this area, please let the Director know.  All Parent Advisory Committee meeting hours can be counted towards parent participation.

NAP/REST POLICY

All children staying for a major portion of the day will be given the opportunity to rest. If after a 15 minute rest period in the nap room, a child does not want to sleep, they will join the afternoon preschool class. If your child will be napping we ask that you send a crib size sheet and a light blanket the first day of each week and take them home at the end of the week to wash. You may bring a favorite blanket or sleep time object. We recommend that you send the nap supplies in a pillowcase for easy storage. Remember to write you child’s name on both the sheet and the light blanket and pillowcase.
BIRTHDAYS
Each class recognizes children’s birthdays.  Children will be involved in the preparation and the celebration.  Please do not send any cake, cupcakes ice cream, snacks or other foods. Other children could be allergic to such foods and they are inconsistent with our “no sugar” policy. 
OLDER AND YOUNGER SIBLINGS/VISITORS

Based upon insurance, liability considerations, and state licensing regulations, younger and/or older brothers and sisters may not participate in indoor or outdoor Center activities. When siblings attend the Center we ask that you drop off the younger child first and pick up the older child first. We ask that you hold the hand of the sibling(s) that is/are with you at pick up or drop off times. We additionally request that any other adults accompanying you (classmates, other adults and children not enrolled) wait for you in the lobby rather than entering the classrooms..
THE OXNARD COLLEGE CHILD DEVELOPMENT INSTRUCTIONAL PROGAM 

The Child Development Center serves as the “laboratory preschool” for the OC Child Development instructional program. The Center provides a quality learning environment for children and college students alike.  Through a variety of “lab” or classroom fieldwork experiences, college students have the opportunity to observe children, teachers, and our learning environments.  Under the supervision of college staff, students learn how to plan, present and evaluate teaching projects.  

Please address any questions that you have regarding your child’s progress to the Child Development Associate in your child’s classroom. Though the students working in the classroom often appear to be more available to answer your questions, they are only in the classrooms for a limited amount of time and therefore have incomplete knowledge of your child’s overall development. If the CD Associate is busy when you drop off or pick up your child and you would like more information, you may call the Center and make an appointment (986-5801) at a mutually agreeable time.[image: image1.png]
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